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The Stevens Estate
723 Osgood Street
North Andover, MA  01845
ANNUAL MEETING
Minutes

Wednesday, October 31, 2012
7:30 AM

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Joseph Bevilacqua, Ron Contrado, Supt. William DeRosa, Susan Jepson, Steve Kfoury, Supt. John Lavoie, Peter Matthews, Michael Munday, George Noel, Ann Ormond, Jason Parry, Donna Rivera, Lester Schindel, Steve Salvo, Ray Wrobel, Nancy Tariot, Bob Westcott, Cal Williams, Len Wilson
MEMBERS ABSENT:

Patrick Blanchette, Michael Collins, Brian DePena, Atty. Wendy Estrella, Julie Gadziala, Joe Gangi, Jr., Dr. Lane Glenn, Gary Hale, Robert Ingala, Atty. Robert LeBlanc, Eric Mane, Maria Miles, Alberto Nunez, Kevin Page, Jeff Linehan, Dahianara Moran-Liranzo, Jeff Sheehy, Evan Silverio, Michael Strem, Stanley Usovicz, Juan Yepez
GUESTS PRESENT:
Andrew Maylor, Arthur Chilingirian, David Souza, Cindy Key, Linda Piergeorge for Gary Hale, Barry Pett for Senator Tarr, Curt Bellavance, Michael Bevilacqua, Representative Marcos Devers, Franklin Fernandez
STAFF PRESENT:

Rafael Abislaiman, Barbara Zeimetz, Corina Ruiz, Mary Kivell, Odanis Hernandez, Susan Almono, Cristy Gomez
1.
Call to Order
A quorum being present, Joseph Bevilacqua called the meeting to order at 7:50 am and asked for a moment of silence for board member Paul Durant who recently passed away.  Chairman Bevilacqua then recognized Barry Pett from Senator Bruce Tarr’s office and Curt Bellavance from North Andover Community Development.
2.
Introductions  and Report of Chair
Joe then asked for introductions around the table.  He said that all agree that funding remains uncertain until after the federal election.  Both candidates have different ideas on where to go and Congress may change depending on who keeps their seat and who loses to an opponent.  We will have to weather the next couple of months with a lame duck Congress.  
Joe continued stating that there are types of work available and a number of sectors seeking workers.  We need to focus on connecting to employer needs.  To that end the Massachusetts Secretary of Education, Economic Development, and Workforce Development are working together to identify the skills needed for youth to move up Career Ladders.
Joe then called on North Andover Town Manager, Andy Maylor, for his remarks.

3.
Welcome to North Andover
Town Manager Andrew Maylor said that, as a result of Hurricane Sandy, the town has been dealing with significant electrical outages on Main Street and Route 133. The outages have impacted several small businesses.  He welcomed board members to The Stevens Estate and thanked them for choosing the venue.  He said that this historic house was built in 1886 by Moses Stevens, a prosperous textile mill owner and one of the founding families of North Andover.  After his death his family maintained the property until 1950 when they donated it to Boston University.  The property came on the market in 1995 and the community decided to purchase the property as it is 153 acres adjacent to the town water supply and there were concerns regarding development.  Mr. Maylor said that with the economic downturn the property has not been maintained as it should have been and the town explored selling it.  He said that using 2001 Community Preservation Funding, the town has started to restore the outside and will be putting in windows.  

North Andover wishes to maintain The Stevens Estate as a nationally registered building.  He urged board members to consider this location for meetings and events and encouraged them to take a brochure as this is a tremendous asset to the region.  Mr. Maylor said that going forward the town hopes to expand the facility and employ more people.
Joe then recognized Representative Marcos Devers who said he was pleased to be at the meeting and at the Estate to listen to the needs of business and bring them back to the state house.  He also said that he is happy to report his re-election endorsement by the Eagle Tribune.
Joe mentioned that George Noel represents Secretary Goldstein and George said that the Secretary has encouraged all senior staff to be involved with workforce boards throughout the region.
4.
Approval of Minutes of June 26, 2012
Joe then asked for a motion on the minutes of the June 26, 2012 Quarterly board meeting.
Motion by Bob Westcott to approve the minutes of the June 26, 2012 meeting as submitted and George Noel seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

5
Special Recognition - Supt. William DeRosa and Supt. John Lavoie
Joe Bevilacqua then said that the two technical schools in our region not only teach the trades and academics but that they also have high MCAS scores and college placement rates.  He cited the importance of technical schools in workforce development.  He said that he expects the roles to intensify and grow.  Northern Essex Community College has developed agreements with schools for pathways to graduation.
Rafael Abislaiman seconded what Joe said noting that our role is to help prepare kids for the workforce. He stated that though he has previously stated that inner city public schools have problems, all should recognize that vocational schools are public schools and they are doing an outstanding job helping to ensure that their enrolled youth are ready for the future through academics and by learning a trade.  He said that the academic high schools should follow the technical school model and make more of an effort to better connect what kids are learning to what they need as working adults.  Ralph said that Whittier and Greater Lawrence Technical Vocational Schools should be commended for their outstanding success.

Joe then said that he has certificates of recognition for Whittier Superintendent William DeRosa and Greater Lawrence Superintendent John Lavoie to let them know that their work is important to the economy and that we value the work they are doing.  Joe and Rafael then presented them certificates citing their outstanding achievements in preparing youth to enter college or the workforce.

Superintendent DeRosa thanked the board and said that he likes to outreach to the community to get the pulse of what is going on.  This is the 7th year that 100% passed MCAS and 93% of graduates were post placed.  Superintendent DeRosa said that the dropout rate for Whittier is only .02% and that he has a fantastic student body.
Superintendent Lavoie said that he is grateful to be part of a board that is connected to information on the labor needs of the workforce and that helps to ensure that students are prepared.  He said that he is looking to add a machine shop program.  Student MCAS success rate has improved to 95% and Greater Lawrence has a strong job placement rate.  He also said that he has met with NECC to initiate a pathway for Automotive Technology evenings as an associate program.  They are also looking at IT and construction for pathways to community college.

6.
Reports of Committee Chairs

· Planning Committee
Planning Committee Chair Peter Matthews reported that preliminary Fiscal Year 2012 reports have us in the middle of the State pack for Workforce Investment Act performance.  For the twelve months ending June 30, 2012, draft dislocated worker entered employment outcome numbers indicate that we were 9th in the State and that our adult category entered employment numbers were 7th.  Please remember that we receive the 8th largest WIA amount amongst the sixteen WIA regions in Massachusetts. 
Peter said that dislocated workers are normally people who are collecting unemployment and adult category people are generally low-income adults who have never worked out of their homes.  Since our region receives the eight largest amount of WIA funding in the Commonwealth, our performance roughly matches our allocation.  Compared to other regions, we did much better in FY 2011, the previous fiscal year.  Peter said that numbers have not gone down so much as other region’s numbers have gone up.  Our WIB staff and the Planning Committee will explore reasons why our performance has dropped in relationship to them. 

The change may in part be due to our serving more people with less funding and fewer staff.  Another likely reason is that we have the highest customer walk-in rate in the State. More customers with claims at career centers in other regions are able to resolve their issues via computer and by phone and many people in our region see our staff face to face. So staff may have less time to assist with job placement.
Peter said that, in the charts distributed, in the section titled Participant Characteristics, we serve the highest number of people with limited English anywhere in the Commonwealth.  Many limited English-speaking people feel more comfortable communicating face-to-face than via phone or via computer and our Career Centers have more walk-ins than any other in the State.  There are many initial and return customer visits that inordinately occupy staff time.  Last fiscal year, there were about 70,000 individual visits to our career centers.  We must recognize this reality, and look for unique ways to deal with it. 

Peter continued stating that it’s clear that our economy is not improving as quickly as we’d like.  Large numbers of people have gone and are going on unemployment.  The State has recently mandated that those collecting long term unemployment must regularly visit a career center.  This is increasing the number of people visiting our centers.  There are now fewer WIA staff than ever before.  They are doing more with less because WIA cuts have reduced staff numbers and those numbers are likely to decrease even further. The MVWIB and its staff must help develop ways to deal with these likely staff reductions. He then mentioned a couple of measures to deal with reduced staffing.
A recent MVWIB addition to our Youth eligibility guidelines, where we can now serve any low-income youth with a GPA below 2.0, will help reduce our bureaucratic paperwork by relying more on school system documentation. Cal will report on that change.  Chili and his staff have also proposed a new customer intake and triage system.  That proposal was part of the MVWIB annual plan that we approved last quarter.

The proposed new operational system will help more quickly identify customers who are ready and eager to work but need some training or other help; others who need to show their interest in work by at least preparing a rudimentary resume; and others who are ready to work but who don’t want to do so or prefer to look for work on their own.  This plan has not yet been approved by the State but, if implemented, it is likely to boost our performance numbers.  Hard FY’2012 numbers will be out in November and we will report on them again.
Unrelated to performance numbers, Peter reminded the Board that they and the Mayor had approved 3% COLA increases in the annual budget during the last two years.  The Mayor, we and the Union are in agreement that a COLA increase is due staff because the last one occurred in June 2008.  But a COLA increase has so far been rejected by the Lawrence Receiver. The parties are going back to the negotiation table and we hope for a timely resolution of this issue. 

· Youth Council
Youth Council Chair Cal Williams said that he would report on the Summer Youth Program first.  He said that the primary objective of this year’s program was to provide summer employment experiences for 276 income eligible, at-risk youth from the cities of Lawrence (166), Haverhill (85), and Methuen (25).  A second program objective was to ensure that participants build employability skills through job readiness training, through the employment experience, and through job coaching.  
YouthWorks enrollees participated in 10 hours of workshops to enhance work-based learning using abridged portions of Empower your Future: Career Readiness Curriculum Guide.  It provides National Institute of Occupational Safety and Health approved topics for youth workplace training.  The curriculum teaches leadership, health, safety, and necessary self-advocacy skills for youth to protect themselves and others in the workplace.  
Cal continued stating that supplementing that tool, the Massachusetts Work Based Learning Plan (WBLP) was used to set and measure the individual youths’ attainment of their work readiness goals.  Our region utilized the WBLP for all YouthWorks enrollees.  ValleyWorks partnered with Metro Credit Union to provide participants with banking and other finance related information.  In addition, youth were taught how to open a savings account and they had their bi-weekly paychecks deposited into those account.  
The Merrimack Valley 2012 Summer YouthWorks Employment program included public, non-profit, and private sector employers who provided jobs in clerical occupations, childcare, camp counseling, grounds keeping, food  preparation, mentoring, and facility maintenance, to name a few.  A total of 62 employers participated in this year’s program - 22 were non-profit, 26 public, and 14 private.  A total of 17 YouthWorks participants subsequently obtained unsubsidized employment as a result of the employability skills attained through the job readiness training, employment experience, and job coaching.  Two youth were hired by their worksites. 

In order to more easily help low-income, in-school youth we are pleased to announce that on October 24, 2012 the MVWIB’s Planning Committee approved an additional regional WIA youth eligibility criteria. I t reads as follows, “Income-eligible in-school youth with less than a 2.0 GPA as indicated on an official school report or transcript shall be eligible for WIA-subsidized training”.  Amongst other things, this change is intended to reduce bureaucratic delays by relying on readily available school department paperwork.

Cal then reported on the new WIA In-School Youth Program.  He said that during our last quarterly meeting the board approved $80,000 in funding for a work training program at Haverhill High School.  The program is called Students Need a Plan or SNAP, and is limited to WIA-eligible Haverhill High School seniors. In SNAP students are counseled on work maturity skills, provided incentives to attend and stay in school, and generally taught things normally modeled by middle class parents.  
The main goal of SNAP is to help 25 at-risk students attain high school diplomas, then either find a job or go to college or both.  Students are identified and selected by Haverhill High School staff based on early warning indicators such as poor grades, poor attendance and discipline problems. 

We haven’t conducted an in-school youth program for about five years and recognize that these types of youth programs are needed.  We must partner with other systems like the public schools, help youth use their much better funded curriculum, and prevent societal and community problems before they become the norm.  WIB and VWCC staff are also learning how to help Haverhill High School increase the possibility of youth success.
The Bridging the Opportunity Gap (BOG) initiative addressed the career readiness and employability needs of DYS clients. It’s per student cost is much greater than our program at Haverhill High.  BOG provided a variety of employment-related services primarily to DYS youth returning to their communities after court involvement and residential treatment.  It offered comprehensive employability services including career readiness and subsidized employment experience.  Eight enrollees were job placed in subsidized employment.  A total of six area employers participated in the program: All-Star Pizza, New Balance, St. Mary’s Cemetery, Neighbors in Need, Riverside Pizza, and the Methuen Housing Authority.
Cal then said that he would review the FY’12 Fourth Quarter numbers and referred to a handout.  The first is Total Youth Participant Activities on Table 3.  It lists Out-of-School Youth and In-school Youth enrollment in a variety of activities.  In FY 12 we were at 105% of our goal.  The enrollees in our WIA Title I youth program were primarily female (73%), Hispanic or Latino (88%), over age 18 (79%), and Youth requiring additional assistance (87%).  Thirty three (33%) of the youth enrolled received public assistance, 48% were pregnant or parenting youth, and 64% tested below grade 9.0 level in math or reading.  The percentage of enrollees that are identified as high school dropout was twenty six percent (26%) – this is the third lowest in the state.  The State average is 48%. The MVWIB has made the conscience decision to focus services on high school graduates and in-school students as a way of discouraging youth from dropping out of school. We want to reinforce inner city school’s desire to keep youth in school to learn and not create an alternative system to support drop-outs.
The Total Youth Exit and Outcome Summary gives our cumulative numbers for both youth groups as of June 30, 2012.  We had the sixth largest number of exits statewide at 91% of our goal, and the ninth highest youth entered employment number at 74% of our goal.  We were fourth in average wage at job entry with participants earning an average of $10.26/hr.  That concluded thee Youth Council report.
· Nominating Committee

In the absence of Ann Ormond, Mike Munday assumed the role of nominating the following slate of officers:  Joseph J. Bevilacqua, President/Chair; Peter Matthews, Deputy Chair and Planning Committee Chair; Calvin Williams, Youth Council Chair; Ann Ormond, Clerk and Ray Wrobel, Treasurer.  Mike then asked if there were any nominations from the floor.
Hearing no other nominations motion by Ron Contrado seconded by Bob Westcott to close nominations and call the question.  Motion passed unanimously and the slate of officers was elected.
7.
Report of Executive Director
Rafael Abislaiman said that we have seen the draft reports that were just issued and which he said may better in the November final version.  He said that last year we were number 1, 2, or 3 in every category.  This year we are number 8 which matches our funding allocation.  We are surprised to be at number 8 and will make every effort to determine the factors that caused this and try to get back to the top of the pack.  ValleyWorks has more than 70,000 individual visits and served 15,000 people.  We have fewer dollars and fewer staff which creates issues with allocating time to cover our clients inordinate need for face-to-face services.    One of the challenges we face is that the state lacks the data to identify and address regional differences. We are also missing data to reliably improve services because we receive aggregate employment information months after employment occurs and don’t receive individual employment information at. It is consequently more difficult to determine which services and which people are especially effective at helping individuals find and keep jobs. We will be making an effort to create data in house and change service policies to more efficiently help people get jobs.  He thanked the board for their support and said that we will do our utmost to put us back on top.
Bob Westcott then questioned whether the pattern for services is dictated by when people show up and suggested looking at providing services for folks with a specific need in groups.  Career Center Director Arthur Chiligirian said that the career center provides individual appointments, and is working on more group appointments and training appointments.  All group seminars are now booked in advance and sessions are generally full of clients. 
Rafael said that we are trying to get away from one on one whenever possible and trying to focus on addressing non-confidential employment issues in group settings.  We are also referring people with psychological or social issues to appropriate agencies.  He said that the hardest to serve are by nature often impossible to help.  We have decided to focus our decreasing funding on those people who will with us to help themselves. Rafael said that the drop in rating may be related to transitioning from doing business the old way to doing more with less.
8.
Presentation:  Michael Munday, President/COO, Arwood Machine Corp.
Joe then introduced Arwood Machine Corporation President/COO Mike Munday who is a US Army veteran with over 27 years’ experience in the manufacturing industry.  He purchased Arwood Machine Corporation in Newburyport two years ago after running it for three years.  Mr. Munday has also worked with WIBs for over 15 years and is an avid supporter of workforce development and training.
Mr. Munday’s presentation was on Careers in Manufacturing (a missed opportunity).  He said that there is a shortage of skilled workers and great difficulty finding workers.  He explained that by 2020 there may be 5 million additional manufacturing jobs and we need to catch up and increase the number of available candidates.  He said that we need to do better or we will miss this opportunity to strengthen our economy and maintain our status as an economic super power.  Mr. Munday then listed the ten barriers to success in manufacturing: 1.) lack of qualified candidates for available positions; 2.) the coming silver tsunami (talent drain due to worker retirement); 3.) Misperception of manufacturing jobs as dirty and obsolete; 4.) misperception it only offers a temporary job versus a career; 5.) a youth culture of entitlement and instant gratification; 6.) the lengthy training process required to perfect skills; 7.) lack of substantial funding needed to train for our future; 8.) budget cuts to WIBs and career centers; 9.) timing; and 10.) risk and cost to businesses bringing in unskilled/low skilled labor.
Mike continued his presentation stating that we need to create a pipeline with multiple points of entry.  He said that local manufacturers often out bid each other for workers and end up pricing themselves out of competition.  Places where Arwood finds their talent are local trade schools, career centers, private training companies, community colleges, internally developed OJT programs, other machine shops, state and federal programs such as the Workforce Competitiveness Trust Fund and Workforce Training Fund, and job fairs.  Ideally he would like to see some blend of training at public and private training companies, OJTs and then six months of in-depth training.

Mr. Munday said that Arwood is an ISO 9001 and AS9100C certified manufacturer of ultra high-precision, machined, metal components that has served the military and defense, aerospace, satellite and other markets. It is committed to company-wide quality and excellence.  He explained the variety of machine shop careers and levels of expertise needed and spoke of a Whittier Tech student who has proven to be an excellent employee.  He said that manufacturing is coming back to the United States and we need to be prepared.

George Noel said that programs like Tony Dunn’s E-machine program should be funded to help with nurturing future machinists.  Joe Bevilacqua said that both technical schools are here today and this is a critical presentation promoting manufacturing.  Rafael mentioned the hires from Latin America and the large immigrant population to draw from.  He said the he is sure that State Representative Devers will carry this message back to the State House.
Joe asked Mike Munday to stay after the meeting if anyone has questions and thanked him for his presentation.

Joe also said that sequestration could have a devastating effect on the budget and particularly the defense industry.
9.
Adjournment

Having no further business Bob Westcott made a motion to adjourn and Donna Rivera seconded the motion.  Motion passed and meeting was adjourned.








Respectfully submitted,








Mary Kivell
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